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Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 A.M. 
Salute to the Flag 

Student Member Sophia Angelis led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Announcements/Communications 
President Mitchell announced that Member Don Fisher’s term had expired and he was not seeking reappointment.  Both President Mitchell and Superintendent O’Connell acknowledge Member Fisher’s extensive contributions over the years and thanked him for his service, in abstentia.
President Mitchell also announced that Member Jones had been confirmed by the Senate in February and that the Governor had appointed two new members, student member Sophie Angelis and Rae Belisle.

President Mitchell announced the following:  

1) Proposed Regular Consent Calendar Items: 23-26 and 28-38;
2) Waiver Consent Items (with Board Policies), WC-1 through WC-13;
3) Proposed Additional Waiver Consent Items: W-1, W-4, W-5, W-8 through W-10, W-12, W-14 through W-27, W-29; 
There were seven waiver requests that were not on consent: W-2, W-3, W-6, W-7, W-11, W-13, and W-28.
President Mitchell announced that there was a minor change to Item 26 and that the original and amended motions were on the consent calendar handouts, which were in the members’ baskets as well as the outside table for public review. He also noted that Item 22 was pulled from the agenda. 
Report of the Superintendent

State Superintendent of Public Instruction Jack O’Connell administered the oath of office for Member Rae Belisle and Student Member Sophia Angelis. In addition, Superintendent O’Connell briefed the board members on his recent business trip to Washington D.C. to attend the Council of Chief State School Officers conference. During the visit, Superintendent O’Connell met and heard from United States Secretary of Education Arne Duncan and United States President Barack Obama. Superintendent O’Connell expressed that both Secretary Duncan and President Obama reiterated their commitment to public education and addressing the achievement gap. Lastly, Superintendent O’Connell invited board members to attend the upcoming Title I Annual State Conference.  
Item 1: STATE BOARD PROJECTS AND PRIORITIES.
President Mitchell opened Item 1 by introducing Dr. Glen W. Thomas, Secretary of Education for the Schwarzenegger administration. Secretary Thomas thanked Member Fisher for his service on the board and welcomed Member Belisle and Student Member Angelis. 

Secretary Thomas informed the board that he met briefly with the board’s English Learner Advisory Committee and looked forward to meeting those selected to serve on the board’s African American Advisory Committee. 

Finally, Secretary Thomas reiterated Governor Schwarzenegger’s education priorities, which include career-technical education, charter schools, the streamlining of waivers for high-performing school districts, curriculum and frameworks, and Proposition 1D in the upcoming May election. 

President Mitchell then invited Mark. G. Yudof, President, the University of California (UC), to share his perspectives on higher education. President Yudof addressed ways in which the two systems, the K-12 and higher education systems could collaborate more strongly. He focused on the number of transfers currently taking place from the state’s community colleges into the UC system. President Yudof, citing a recent study, informed the board that of the 485,000 students that began the tenth grade in California public high schools in 2004, nearly 30 percent did not graduate, and of those that did graduate, only 25 percent completed the coursework necessary to qualify for entrance into the UC or California State University systems. President Yudof reiterated his commitment to strengthening these numbers.  

Following President Yudof’s presentation, Dr. Mark M. Rashid, Professor, Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of California, Davis, briefed the board regarding the UC system’s eligibility policy. 

Member Jones provided an update regarding the interview and selection process for the board’s recently created African American Advisory Committee. Member Jones informed the board that many individuals have expressed an interested in serving on the committee and that the Selection Committee would be prepared to present recommendations at the May 6-7, 2009, board meeting. 

Member Noonan provided an update regarding the February 23-24, 2009, English Learner Advisory Committee (ELAC) meeting. He noted that the role of the committee was to advise the board on best practices for English language learners and noted that board members should expect recommendations from ELAC in approximately two to four months.  

Member Chan updated the board on the Advisory Commission on Special Education (ACSE). Member Chan informed the board that the last ACSE meeting held on the first day at the U.C. Davis M.I.N.D. Institute focused on the efforts to learn more about autism. On the second day, members of the ACSE reported on visits made to a number of school sites to learn about best practices in Special Education programs.
President Mitchell announced that in light of recent board appointments that Vice-President Bloom and he would review board liaison committee assignments and contact board members accordingly about any changes to their current assignments. 
Member Belisle inquired into the status of the task force created between the CDE Charter Schools and Special Education divisions. Member Chan explained that the CDE was currently reviewing pilot programs for special education students attending charter schools. Mary Hudler, Director, Special Education Division, CDE, explained that this was a three-year pilot project that convened in July 2007. Ms. Hudler explained that CDE staff is currently in the process of gathering data and would present this information with recommendations at the November 2009 board meeting. Sharing her concerns for those charter schools not covered under the current pilot project, Member Belisle suggested that the board agendize a conversation for the May 6-7, 2009 board meeting. Member Belisle requested Ms. Hudler reach out to the new chair of the ACCS for the upcoming workgroup meeting. 
Finally, President Mitchell announced that the board would open Item 1 tomorrow to hear an update from Ken Young, Trustee, Coachella Valley Unified School District. 

Item 2: PUBLIC COMMENT.  

Public comment was received from Bill Ring, parent, Los Angeles Unified School District; Jim Woodhead; and Ken Burt, California Teachers Association (CTA). Mr. Ring addressed the issue of effective schoolsite councils and requested 15 minutes during the May 6-7 board meeting to address this issue in detail. Mr. Woodhead asked board members to proceed with caution when it came to assessment issues and consider allocating the necessary resources when it came to closing the achievement gap. Mr. Burt raised concerns over online access to all the agenda materials and information the board receives. 
No action was taken on this item.

Item 3: Science Framework for California Public Schools, Kindergarten Through Grade Twelve: Approval of Guidelines for the Curriculum Framework and Evaluation Criteria Committee, and Appointment of Members to the Curriculum Framework and Evaluation Criteria Committee.
Presenter: Tom Adams, Director, Curriculum Frameworks and Instructional Resources Division, CDE, presented on this item.
President Mitchell welcomed Senator Gloria Romero to speak about the Science Framework. Senator Romero spoke to the SBE regarding recent national legislation on stem cell research, and the impact it would have on public schools. Senator Romero referenced the joint letter she wrote with Senate pro Tempore Darrell Steinberg, urging the SBE to use this opportunity to include stem cell biology in the Guidelines of the 2010 Science Framework, in line with legislation recently introduced, SB 471. Senator Romero also discussed the opportunity this would bring to partner with the California Institute of Regenerative Medicine. 

Mr. Adams spoke on the previous SBE discussions and actions on the update of the Science Framework and explained that the SBE deadline for approval of the updated framework is September 2010. Mr. Adams informed the board that instructional materials would be adopted in 2012, based on their consistency with the criteria in the Science Framework.  

John Brooks, Chair of the Curriculum Commission, spoke in support of the inclusion of stem cell biology in the Science Framework update, reported the actions of the Curriculum Commission at their January 2009 meeting to recommend approval of the Guidelines for the Curriculum Framework and Evaluation Criteria Committee (CFCC), the member applicants for the CFCC, and the Chair of the CFCC. Mr. Brooks also acknowledged the public comment, which will help to guide the work of the CFCC and the writers.

Bama Medley, Chair of the Science Subject Matter Committee, addressed the applicants to the CFCC that were recommended for approval by the Curriculum Commission at their January 2009 meeting. Twenty of the forty applicants submitted were recommended. Applicant #3 was recommended to serve as Chair of the CFCC. Medley also stated for the record her support of Senator Romero’s request to include stem cell biology in the framework update. 
President Mitchell opened the discussion on the item. 

Public Comment: Public comment was received from Don Gibbons, California Institute for Regenerative Medicine, who spoke in support of the inclusion of stem cell science in the curriculum. Christine Bertrand, of the California Science Teachers Association, also spoke in support of the guidelines, applicants and chair recommendations. 
President Mitchell closed the public comment on this item and called for suggestions for an amendment to reflect the comments of Senator Romero. 

President Mitchell asked for comments from members on the three-part motion. Member Belisle asked for staff clarification on vertical alignment of courses, particularly at the high-school level and requested that language be added to reflect that alignment should occur only to the extent possible. 

ACTION: Member Belisle moved to amend the Guidelines for the Curriculum Framework and Evaluation Criteria Committee on Page 3, paragraph number five to read as follows:

5. Update the narrative to reflect current and confirmed scholarly research in science, and changes in California and the United States since the last edition of the Science Framework was published, including stem cell research.

Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to approve the amendment.

President Mitchell subsequently urged the board to approve an omnibus motion that would include the three staff recommendations.

Member Aschwanden moved to approve staff recommendations, with the following amendments:
· to amend the DRAFT Guidelines for the Curriculum Framework and Evaluation Criteria Committee on Page 3, paragraph number five, to add the words “including stem cell research” at the end of the following sentence:
Update the narrative to reflect current and confirmed scholarly research in science, and changes in California and the United States since the last edition of the Science Framework was published.

· The motion was amended to modify the DRAFT Guidelines for the Curriculum Framework and Evaluation Criteria Committee on page 3, paragraph number six, to add the words “as appropriate” at the end of the following sentence:  “Add a chart to the Science Framework demonstrating vertical and horizontal alignment of standards and skills, as appropriate.”

· The appointment of members to the CFCC, including the appointment of applicant number 3 to serve as Chair of the CFCC.

Member Jones seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to approve the motion.

Item 4: 2010 Follow-Up Adoptions for Kindergarten through Grade Eight Instructional Materials: Approval of Subject Areas, Schedule of Significant Events, Instructional Material Reviewers, and Content Review Expert Applications.

Presenter: Tom Adams, Director, Curriculum Frameworks and Instructional Resources Division, CDE, presented on this item.
Mr. Adams addressed the components for the SBE’s approval of the 2010 Follow-Up Adoption, including the Approval of Subject Areas, Schedule of Significant Events, and the Instructional Materials Reviewer (IMR) and Content Review Expert (CRE) Applications. Adams explained that a survey to publishers in October 2008 established the intent to submit materials in four subject areas for adoption, by 24 publishers intending to submit 37 programs. 

Member Chan requested an amendment to encourage applications from reviewers in  Chinese, due to the increased demand for instruction in that subject, and suggested specific changes to the Foreign Language Review Application (but not to any other subject area applications) to address this as indicated in the amended motion below. 

Public Comment: Public comment was received from Bill Ring, LAUSD. Mr. Ring requested additions in the area of time management, organization, financial literacy, and creativity. 

ACTION: Member Noonan moved to approve the 2010 Follow-Up Adoption of Instructional Materials Schedule of Significant Events, establishing follow-up adoptions for Foreign Language, Science, Mathematics, and Reading/Language Arts–English-Language Development, and approve the draft applications for Instructional Materials Reviewer (IMR) and Content Review Expert (CRE) with the following changes to the Application for the 2010 Foreign Language Follow-Up Adoption Instructional Materials Reviewer Application (Attachment 3): 
1. On page 4 of 19 under “Areas of Expertise: (check all that apply): add “Foreign Language Teacher Preparation.”

2. On page 5 of 19, change the first sentence after “Briefly describe your current (or most recent) responsibilities” to read, “If you are a classroom teacher, include the classes and the grade level(s) you are currently teaching and describe the student population of your classes, including ethnic and cultural diversity.”

3. On page 5 of 19, remove the word “formal” from the third sentence after the heading of “Experience.”

4. On page 10 of 19, remove the word “state-adopted” from the first sentence on that page.

Member Belisle seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to approve the motion.

***PUBLIC HEARING***

Item 5: 2008 Reading/Language Arts–English-Language Development Primary Adoption: Edits and Corrections.
Presenter: Tom Adams, Director, Curriculum Frameworks and Instructional Resources Division, CDE, presented on this item.
Tom Adams reviewed the Title 5 regulations regarding edits and corrections for the proposed adoptions. Three publishers opted to present proposed modifications and changes for SBE approval. John Brooks, then Chair of the RLA/ELD Subject Matter Committee, reviewed and approved the changes which did not change the nature of the program. Some of the changes were due to loss of copyright by the publisher, for example. Some were content changes, which the Curriculum Commissioners did not feel empowered to approve, so they were brought to the SBE for approval.  

President Mitchell opened the item for public testimony. 

No public testimony or public comment was given on this item.  

President Mitchell closed the public hearing.
President Mitchell commented regarding concerns in item 2, related to online access to all SBE agenda item documents. President Mitchell noted that having online access to these materials was highly preferred and announced that the board would work with CDE and SBE staff to ensure future documents are made available to the public.  

ACTION: Member Chan moved to approve the changes to the SBE-adopted 2008 Reading/Language Arts–English-Language Development Primary Adoption instructional materials in kindergarten through grade eight, identified in attachments one through three as submitted by Holt McDougal, Houghton Mifflin Company, and Pearson Prentice Hall, respectively. Member Belisle seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to approve the motion. 

END PUBLIC HEARING
Item 27: Bylaws of the Curriculum Development and Supplemental Materials Commission.
Presenter: Tom Adams, Director, Curriculum Framework and Instructional Resources Division, CDE, presented on this item.
Tom Adams spoke about changes to the bylaws of the Curriculum Development and Supplemental Materials Commission, found on pages six, eight, and nine. The bylaws were approved by the Curriculum Commission at their January 2009 meeting. CDE counsel recommended that language be added to clarify what was meant by “majority vote.” John Brooks, Chair of the Curriculum Commission summarized the bylaws revision process and described the changes, which include the Vice-Chair duty description, the creation of a new process for resolving parliamentary procedures, and ending the practice of elections by secret ballots. Member Belisle requested that the orientation procedures, on Page 11, paragraph C, be amended to include SBE staff as among those who provide orientation to the commission. 

Public Comment: There was no public comment on this item.
ACTION: Member Williams moved to approve the Bylaws of the Curriculum Development and Supplemental Materials Commission (Bylaws) with clarifying modifications as indicated by the bolded language on pages 6, 8, and 9 of the Bylaws and with the following amendment:

On page 11 of 11, paragraph C: “At the first meeting of the calendar year before officers are elected, the continuing members of the Executive Committee in consultation with interested Commissioners, the State Board liaison, CDE staff, and SBE staff will train new Curriculum Commissioners on the Curriculum Commission’s procedures and responsibilities of the office.”  

Member Noonan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to approve the motion. 
Item 6: Senate Bill 319 General-Purpose Funding Entitlements for Conversion Charter Schools in Unified School Districts: Approve Commencement of the Rulemaking Process to Add Provisions to the California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 11964.

 

Presenter: Carol Barkley, Director, Charter School Division, CDE, presented on this item. She indicated the board had three options before them in terms of proposed regulations that would address the implementation of Senate Bill (SB) 319, dealing with funding entitlements for conversion charters. The three options represent recommendations from CDE staff, the Advisory Commission on Charter Schools (ACCS), and an option that combines various aspects of the first two options. 

 

Public Comment: Public comment was received from Colin Miller from the California Charter Schools Association; Laura Preston from the Association of California School Administrators; Stephanie Farland from the California School Boards Association; and Eric Premack from the Charter Schools Development Center.  

 

ACTION: Member Williams moved to approve Option 2, the Advisory Commission on Charter Schools (ACCS) draft comprised of Attachments 5-7, reflecting regulatory language suggested by the Advisory Commission on Charter Schools at its December 2008 meeting. These attachments include the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, the Initial Statement of Reasons, the Proposed Rulemaking Regulations on General-Purpose Funding Entitlements, and the Fiscal Impact Statement, which was provided in an Item Addendum. Member Jones seconded the motion. The board voted by roll call, 5-2, with 1 abstention, and the motion failed.

 

Member Aschwanden moved to approve Option 1, the CDE draft, comprised of Attachments 1-4, reflecting the SBE discussion at the January 2009 meeting. Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted by roll call, 2-5, with 1 abstention, and the motion failed. 

 

Ms. Barkley made further comments to clarify for the board the options before them.
 

Member Williams moved to reconsider the original motion, Option 2, the ACCS draft. Member Jones seconded the motion. The board voted by roll call, 7-1, to reconsider the original motion. The board voted by roll call, 7-1 to approve the original motion (Option 2). 

 
***PUBLIC HEARING***

Item 7: Petition by Pacific Technology School to Establish a Statewide Benefit Charter School Under the Oversight of the State Board of Education: Hold Public Hearing, Make Finding, and Consider Staff Recommendation for Approval.

Presenter: Carol Barkley, Director, Charter School Division, CDE, introduced this item.

President Mitchell opened the public hearing.

The following individuals spoke in support of the petition: Joseph Hurmali, President of the Magnolia Foundation; Karen Evans, Language Arts Teacher at the Magnolia Academy; Alfredo Rubalcaba, Athletic Director/Physical Education Teacher; Saken Sherkhanov, board member, Magnolia Foundation, and former teacher at the Academy;Yavuz Bayam, visiting scholar at UC Davis, Computer Enginering Department;  Colin Miller, California Charter Schools Association; Pauline Galeano, parent from the Santa Ana community; Duygu Kuzum,a graduate student in the Electrical Engineering Department at Stanford University; Angel Quinteros, Julian Lopez, Sushent Soni, and Igor Dublinksy, students at Magnolia Academy; and Paul Minney, attorney for the Magnolia Foundation.

State Senator Lou Correa also testified in the matter, requesting that the board delay their decision.

Jane Russo, Superintendent, Santa Anna Unified School District; Trent Allen, Director of Communications, San Juan Unified School District; Stephanie Farland, CSBA; Laura Preston, ACSA; and Ken Burt, CTA, raised objections to the petition. 
Superintendent Russo  stated that neither the Magnolia Foundation nor the California Department of Education notified her of her district’s possible involvement in the statewide charter school petition. Ms. Russo stated that this petition would have impacted her lay-off decisions and the 2009-2010 budget .

Trent Allen stated he was not informed of petitioner’s plans to establish a statewide charter school in their district and that the timing impacted the ability to provide timely layoff notices.  

President Mitchell closed the public hearing.
Mr. Hurmali indicated that Magnolia had applied for a charter In Santa Ana Unified in 2004-05 but was rejected and they did not appeal the rejection.  He indicated that Magnolia approached Santa Ana Unified School District again about a year ago indicating they were intending to open a charter school in the district, either by appeal or a statewide benefit. Mr. Hurmali also indicated that Magnolia had not applied for a charter in San Juan Unified, but made initial contact with one of the board members to talk about the issue about a year ago.  
Member Noonan expressed his concerns regarding the lack of communications to the two respective school districts that would be impacted by the approval of this statewide charter school. Ms. Barkley noted that statewide charters, while not required to notify area school districts, are required to notify them within 120 days of opening their charter school. Ms. Barkley informed the board that her division would begin the practice of contacting school districts that could potentially be impacted by a statewide charter school in a timely manner. 
ACTION: Pursuant to Education Code (EC) Section 47605.8(b), board member Noonan moved to approve the staff recommendation to approve the proposed finding that the PacTech charter school will provide instructional services of a statewide benefit that cannot be provided by a charter school operating in only one school district, or only in one county. Member Williams seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-1 to adopt the findings.
Member Williams moved to approve the PacTech petition to establish a statewide benefit charter for a five-year period from July 1, 2009, to June 30, 2014, subject to both of the following conditions:

· PacTech complies with the conditions for the opening and operation of school sites as set forth in Attachment 1, which ensures that these school sites will be located in areas critically in need of academic improvement. 

· The PacTech petition is modified to incorporate the additions and changes proposed by the CDE and the Advisory Commission on Charter Schools (ACCS), as referenced in Attachment 1 to the agenda item. 
The board further assigned the PacTech petition a charter number and directed that, if the first two schools authorized under the petition (to be located in the San Juan Unified School District and the Santa Ana Unified School District) do not open on or before September 30, 2009, approval of the PacTech statewide benefit charter will be terminated on October 1, 2009. 
Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-1 to approve the motion.
END PUBLIC HEARING
***PUBLIC HEARING***

Item 8:  High Tech High (HTH) Statewide Benefit Charter: Material Amendment to Expand Grades Served from Ninth through Twelfth Grade to Kindergarten through Twelfth Grade.
Presenter: Carol Barkley, Director, Charter Schools Division, CDE, introduced on this item.

Deborah Domitrovich, Charter Schools Division, CDE, informed the board that the school district requested an amendment to an already existing statewide benefit charter school petition, therefore,the board must first adopt the findings. 

President Mitchell opened the public hearing. 
There were no speakers in opposition to the agenda item. 

Larry Rosenstock, CEO, High Tech High School, informed the board that his charter school had a strong focus on science. Mr. Rosenstock explained that while approximately 16 percent of students enroll in math and science at a national level, High Tech High School reported that nearly 32 percent of its students were enrolled in the same coursework. Ben Daley, Chief Operating Officer, High Tech High School, informed the board that a majority of their students graduate, and attend and ultimately graduate from a four-year college. 
Ken Burt asked that Member Belisle recuse herself from the vote given her past vote on the matter with the ACCS. Chief Counsel Donna Neville advised that Ms. Belisle’s previous participation in this issue while serving on the ACCS would not prohibit her from participating as an SBE member under the state’s conflict on interest laws.

Colin Miller from the CCSA spoke in support of the CDE staff recommendation. 
President Mitchell closed the public hearing. 
Member Aschwanden asked for clarification regarding the number of schools that could be opened per year. Mr. Rosenstock explained that opening two charter schools a year was initially a requirement the SBE placed on the charter schools in 2006. The second requirement stipulated that the charter school couldn’t open two additional schools of the same grade level until data was made available regarding the initial two schools. In 2009, when he could have done so, Mr. Rosenstock indicated that he did not ask for additional schools. 
Member Aschwanden expressed his concerns regarding the question of whether this school was compellingly unique. President Mitchell stated for the record that the threshold does not require that a charter school be compellingly unique in order for the board to approve.

ACTION: Member Williams moved to adopt the finding required by EC 47605.8(b), the proposed findings were provided in Attachment 5. Member Noonan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-1 to adopt the findings.
Member Williams moved to approve the amendments to the HTH charter to expand to a K-12 statewide benefit charter school subject to both of the following:

· HTH complies with the conditions for the opening and operation of school sites as set forth on pages 2 to 4 of this agenda item and the standard conditions of approval reflected in Attachment 4.

· HTH charter is modified to incorporate the additions and changes proposed by the ACCS and the CDE in Attachment 1.
Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-1 to approve the motion.
END PUBLIC HEARING
***PUBLIC HEARING***

Item 9: Petition to Establish Everest Public High School Under the Oversight of the State Board of Education: Hold Public Hearing and Consider Staff Recommendations for Approval.
Presenter: Carol Barkley, Director, Charter Schools Division, CDE, introduced this item. Ms. Barkley reviewed for the board the grounds for denying a charter. Following this overview, Ms. Barkley recommended that the board approve the charter given that CDE staff found they met the requirements. Michelle Ruskofsky, Consultant, Charter Schools Division, CDE, provided the board with an overview of staff findings.  

President Mitchell opened the public hearing. 
Lorraine Rumley, Board Member, Sequoia Union High School District, spoke against opening the charter citing equity and financial concerns. 

Patrick Gemma, Superintendent, Sequoia Union High School District, (SUHSD), expressed concern that the charter school wouldn’t be able to serve all students, particularly low-income students and that CDE staff had reached different conclusions than the district.. Mr. Gemma asked the board to consider the financial implications of his school district. John Beiers, Chief Deputy Counsel, San Mateo County Office of Education echoed Mr. Gemma’s concerns and asked the board to refrain from taking a vote on this item. 
Diane Tavenner, CEO, The Summit Institute, thanked the board for its time and explained that the goal in opening and operating a high-quality charter school was to address the community’s demands for this model of school. Ms. Tavenner explained that this charter school would replicate the success of Summit Preparatory Charter High School, which has ranked as a high-performing school for the past six years. According to Ms. Tavenner, the mission of this charter was to prepare a heterogeneous student population for college. In addition, Ms. Tavenner indicated that she would engage in aggressive recruitment efforts.  


Paul Minney, Attorney, Middletown, Young & Minney LLP, addressed Mr. Beiers’ comments and requested that the board approve this charter. 
Comments were also received from Mike Downey, CTA; Colin Miller, CCSA; Alan Sarver, parent, Sequoia Union High School District; Greg Gruszynski, Sequoia Union District High School Teachers Association; and Colleen Tate. 

President Mitchell closed the public hearing. 
Member Jones inquired into how this charter school would target specific recruitment efforts and if the board had any role in imposing requirements on pending charter petitions in general. Ms. Barkley explained to the board that they could impose any conditions they saw fit. In addition, Ms. Barkley explained that as to racial and economic equity issues, Everest agreed to recruit a student population that reflected its territorial location. It plans to employ specific outreach efforts, and will revisit its efforts on a yearly basis to ensure best practices. Lastly, Ms. Barkley noted while the charter school could make preferences for the children of employees, board members’ children, or siblings of current students, this number could not be more than ten percent of the current student body population. 
ACTION: Member Williams moved to approve the petition to establish the Everest Public High School (Everest), with the following conditions:

· That Everest incorporate the SBE’s traditional conditions for opening and operation (as reflected in Attachment 1)

· Modifications be made to the charter in accordance with the CDE staff review, with the modifications to be reflected in the final charter 

· Specification of a five-year term beginning July 1, 2009, and ending June 30, 2014
· Termination of the approval if the school does not open between July 1 and September 30, 2009 

Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-0 to approve the motion. (Member Belisle was not present for the vote.)
END PUBLIC HEARING
***PUBLIC HEARING***
Item 10:  Petition to Establish Western Sierra Collegiate Academy Under the Oversight of the State Board of Education: Hold Public Hearing and Consider Staff Recommendation for Approval.

Presentation: Carol Barkley, Director, Charter Schools Division, CDE presented on this item.

Ms. Barkley briefly summarized the procedural history of this charter petition appeal. She explained that the Advisory Commission on Charter Schools (ACCS), by unanimous vote, recommended approval of the petition, and that CDE agreed with this recommendation. 

Darrell Parsons, Consultant, Charter Schools Division, CDE, presented the CDE staff findings, and asked the board to approve CDE’s recommendation, which would allow Western Sierra Collegiate Academy (WSCA) to open in the 2009-2010 school year. The recommendation was based on staff findings that the school would be well managed, fiscally sound, and, despite the current economic difficulties all schools are facing, would provide an outstanding academic program that would allow all students to progress. In addition, he stated that the petition included all assurances required of a charter school. While the CDE presented a few proposed amendments, Mr. Parsons explained that these were minor in scope. He also summarized CDE’s analysis regarding the independent financial analyses that had been performed by School Services, Inc. and by School Innovations and Advocacy, and stated CDE’s conclusion that the proposed charter would be fiscally viable.

President Mitchell opened the public hearing and called on representatives of the school district in opposition to be followed by the petitioners and then others. 
On behalf of the Rocklin Unified School District (RUSD) school board President,Mr. Todd Lowell, urged the SBE to deny the petition. He stated his view that the student population served by Rocklin Academy, another charter school currently operated by the petitioners within the RUSD, was not representative of the demographics of the general student population in the RUSD. He urged the board to take into account the impact that the approval of this charter school would have on the local school district and to recognize the attention that had been paid to the review of this petition at the local level, through six hearings...

Ms. Betty Di Regolo, Director, Special Education, RUSD, expressed concerns related to the petitioner’s history with respect to serving underserved, underrepresented students. She referred to student data, maintained by CDE on the department website. Ms. Di Regolo explained that the charter school had been denied at the local level because of its poor track record of serving students with learning challenges and because of what she called a “cut-and-paste plan.”

Kevin Brown, Superintendent, RUSD, noted that in the two independent financial reports WSCA had over projected its enrollment by 32 students and over inflated its revenue limit by two percent. He urged the board to deny the charter school petition because of these financial concerns and for the reasons stated by his colleagues. 

On behalf of the charter petitioners, Claudia Pinero, the parent of a student at Rocklin Academy, introduced Wendy Boyd, Rocklin Academy board chairwoman, and Mr. David Patterson, Executive Director, Rocklin Charter Academy. Mr. Patterson described the mission of WSCA to provide a comprehensive and challenging college preparatory program in a small school setting, for all students, in partnership with parents. He explained that WSCA, if approved, would build on the successes of the Rocklin Academy, another charter school operated by the petitioners within RUSD. He explained that over the last eight years the Rocklin Charter Academy had been able to accomplish and maintain an Academic Performance Index (API) score of 942, and that it held a state schools rank and similar schools rank of ten. Mr. Patterson emphasized the strong academic program and fiscal soundness of the operation of the Rocklin Academy. He explained that the Rocklin Academy had achieved its academic success while using an open enrollment process and that it receives hundreds of applications for a limited number of enrollment slots. He also indicated that WSCA, if approved, would use an open enrollment process, and that he expected the student population of WSCA to be even more demographically diverse than the general student population of RUSD. He explained that WSCA would use traditional outreach methods to recruit students and that it would also use Spanish speaking staff to reach out to families that do not speak English. He also urged the board to view WSCA’s petition as one that would provide a strong academic program that would serve all students. Mr. Patterson closed his comments by stating that the community, Placer County Superintendent, and the Advisory Commission on Charter Schools supported the WSCA, and urged the board to consider the importance of school choice when making its decision. 
President Mitchell called for general public comment, and noted that 25 individuals had signed up to speak. Mr. Patterson, on behalf of WSCA, indicated that although there were a number of individuals who wished to speak in favor of the petition, that he would do whatever would be helpful to the board, in light of the late hour, to facilitate those speakers.  

Colin Miller, California Charter Schools Association spoke in strong support of the petition, and thanked Dave Patterson for his work throughout the state on charter schools. A number of other parents and educators also spoke in support of the petition, including, Marian Bjorkman, WSCA, Barbara Jones, parent, Rocklin Unified School District; Bruce Cutter, parent, Rocklin Unified School District; Jeff Nicolosian, Gary Hartman, Ed.D, and another parent who did not identify herself for the record. In particular, both Ms. Jones and Mr. Nicolosian praised the Rocklin Academy for the way that it had served special needs students. In addition to the parents and educators, a group of students who currently attend the Rocklin Academy talked about the positive impact of the educational program and how the support they received at Rocklin Academy has impacted them. 

Mike Downey, California Teachers Association, Juan Sanchez, parent, Greg Daley, parent, Bill Holden, parent,  Jay Kalza, and Mary King expressed their opposition to the petition.  
President Mitchell closed the public hearing.
Member Aschwanden asked CDE staff whether it was sufficiently assured that the student recruitment practices and policies proposed by WSCA would ensure a diverse student population. Board Members Chan, Jones, Noonan, and Angelis also stated related concerns around the need to have a diverse student population. President Mitchell acknowledged that while he shared these concerns he believed the charter school had already indicated its willingness to address these concerns. Board members discussed the possibility of postponing a vote on this item until the May 6-7, 2009, board meeting. During their deliberations, various board members indicated that approval of the charter petition would be contingent upon changes to the petition that would adequately address their concerns related to the recruitment and application strategy of the charter petitioner.

ACTION: On day one of the meeting Member Williams moved to approve the petition to establish the Western Sierra Collegiate Academy (WSCA) with the following conditions:

· The SBE's traditional conditions on opening and operation (as reflected in Attachment 1)
· Modifications to the charter in accordance with the CDE staff review, and the addition of specific language in the petition that would address the board members’ concern regarding whether the recruitment practices and application requirements of WSCA would ensure a sufficiently diverse student population.  
· Specification of a five-year term beginning July 1, 2009, and ending June 30, 2014

· Termination of the approval if the school does not open between July 1 and September 30, 2009

Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 4-3, and the motion failed. (Member Belisle was not present for the vote.) No action.

President Mitchell stated for the record that because the board’s vote did not result in “action” that the board could take the issue up again at its May 6-7, 2009, board meeting.  
***END OF PUBLIC HEARING***
On day two of the meeting, President Mitchell urged the board to reconsider its vote on this matter. Counsel for the board advised the board that in order to take it up for reconsideration, that the board needed to make a formal motion for reconsideration. Member Williams, who had been on the prevailing side in the prior vote, made the motion to reconsider the vote, and it was seconded by Member Chan. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to reconsider the item. 

Counsel advised the board on the rules related to a motion for reconsideration and explained, among other things, that the motion for reconsideration was a reconsideration of the vote on the motion that had been before the board on day one of the meeting and that it was not a reopening of the public hearing that had been held on the matter on day one. It was simply an opportunity that is provided under Robert’s Rules of Order for the board to reconsider a prior vote on a motion that was before it at the same meeting. 

President Mitchell asked Carol Barkley to explain the consequences of the board not acting on the petition at the March meeting. Ms. Barkley explained that Proposition 39 regulations require a charter school to submit its facilities application by March 15 in order to be able to operate in the coming school year. Consequently, if the board did not act on the petition until May, and granted approval in May, the charter school would likely be unable to begin operations in the fall of 2009. 

President Mitchell noted the board’s deliberations on day one concerning whether there was sufficient assurance that the charter petitioner’s application and recruitment practices were sufficient. Ms. Barkley read specific proposed wording changes to the petition that had been provided by the petitioner. President Mitchell also reminded the other board members that, if approved, the charter school would be overseen and monitored by CDE, and that the board would receive regular updates.

While the board had officially closed the hearing, President Mitchell allowed several individuals to address the board out of respect for the communities involved. 

Public Comment: Public comment was received from Christine Hamilton, WSCA; Camille Maben, School Board Member, Rocklin Unified School District; and Erik Premack.

Member Noonan noted that absent from yesterday’s discussion was the Proposition 39 deadline information. In voting against the motion during yesterday’s meeting, Member Noonan acknowledged that he believed the board would be given an opportunity to take a vote on it at the May 6-7, 2009, board meeting. In addition, Member Noonan shared that the specific wording provided by the charter petitioner satisfied his initial concerns. Member Chan stated that the approval of this charter would provide an opportunity for the parties, charter schools and the Rocklin Unified School District, to collaborate on a variety of common interests. Member Aschwanden stated that it was essential to maintain a high standard for the approval of new charter schools. Member Jones noted that he was concerned about inclusiveness of the school, but that the specific language changes to the petition satisfied his concerns. 

Member Noonan moved to approve the original motion that was before the board on day one with the inclusion of specific wording presented to the board that addressed condition 2, as voted on by the board in the original motion on day one. Member Belisle seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-1 to approve the petition. 

Item 11: State Board of Education-Approved Charter Schools: Update

Presenter: Carol Barkley, Director, Charter Schools Division, CDE, presented on this item.

No action was taken on this item.
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Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 8:03 A.M. 
Salute to the Flag 

Member Greg Jones led the Pledge of Allegiance.
President Mitchell announced that the board would meet in closed session to discuss pending litigation. He convened in closed session at 8:04 A.M. The closed session ended at 9:42 A.M. President Mitchell reconvened the regular meeting in open session at 9:44 A.M.
CLOSED SESSION REPORT
Donna Neville, Chief Counsel, SBE, reported on action taken in closed session. Ms. Neville indicated, in the matter of California Parents for the Equalization of Education Materials v. State Board of Education, otherwise known as the CAPEEM matter, the board authorized counsel to engage in settlement negotiations.

In the matter of Camarillo Unified v. State Board of Education, related to the proposed unification of the Pleasant Valley District and the Somis Union Elementary School District into a new Camarillo Unified District, she indicated the board had authorized counsel to proceed to negotiate a dismissal of the lawsuit with a neutral waiver of costs.    

The board also heard status updates related to various other matters, including the Chapman matter, which pertains to the high school exit exam, the matter regarding Proposition 39 regulations, the Aspire Statewide Benefit Charter lawsuit, and the Algebra I lawsuit. No action was taken on these matters.
Approval of Minutes: Member Jones moved to approve the January 2009 board meeting minutes. Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by voice vote, 6-0 with 2 abstentions, to approve the minutes.
Item 1: STATE BOARD PROJECTS AND PRIORITIES.

President Mitchell introduced Ken Young, Trustee, Coachella Unified School District, to present a board update. Mr. Young informed the board that his team assigned a District Assistance and Intervention Team (DAIT) to work with the trustee and superintendent. According to Mr. Young, the DAIT is currently collecting information, working on a needs analysis, and providing an implementation of such a plan. As to score results, Mr. Young noted that his team did not have an opportunity to impact the school district’s most recent scores but shared that the district is making progress as a whole. To be effective, Mr. Young shared, a DAIT needs to work with the school district’s the summer before the academic school year because critical decisions are made at that time. Mr. Young also announced that the district’s superintendent retired last December and that the interim superintendent would be retiring in June. Lastly, Mr. Young spoke to the issue of funding. He shared that the school district’s budget was cut by about 10 million dollars and, as a result, it would have to notify about 300 teachers, many of whom considered highly effective, that they may be laid off. Young noted that this was particularly hard on the school district because these teachers have been through rigorous training that was needed to exit program improvement status. In respect to funding for the specific DAIT providers, Mr. Young shared that the actual costs were much higher than originally projected and that the school district was paying about a quarter million dollars over and above the specific funding they received from the state for this service. 

Consent Calendar

The following items, 23-26 and 28-38, were proposed for the regular consent calendar. President Mitchell noted there was a minor change made to the staff recommendation for Item 26 as follows:

Previous recommendation: The State Board of Education authorizes the State Superintendent of Public Instruction (SSPI) to develop statutorily required model standards for school libraries.

Amended recommendation: The State Board of Education authorizes the State Superintendent of Public Instruction (SSPI) to develop statutorily required standards for school library services, as model standards.  
ACTION: Member Aschwanden moved to approve the proposed consent calendar. Member Jones seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 6-0, with 1 abstention to approve the motion. (Member Noonan was not present for the vote.)  

Item 23: No Child Left Behind Act of 2001: Approve Local Educational Agency Plans, Title I, Section 1112.

Item 24: No Child Left Behind Act of 2001: Supplemental Educational Services Providers: Approval of an Additional Provider to the 2009-2011 State Board of Education-Approved Supplemental Educational Services Provider List.

Item 25: Consolidated Applications 2008-09: Approval.

Item 26: Model Standards for School Libraries: Approval to Develop Statutorily Required Model Standards for School Libraries
Public Comment: Public comment was received from Larry Carlin, CTA. 
Item 28: 2009 Education and the Environment Initiative Curriculum Review: Appointment of Reviewers (Cohort 3).
Item 29: The Administrator Training Program, Assembly Bill 430

(Chapter 364, Statutes of 2005): Approval of Training Providers and Training Curricula.
Public Comment: Public comment was received from Bill Ring, parent, LAUSD. Mr. Ring spoke to the issue of the need to train administrators in building community trust at school sites in an effort to improve relationships with parents and communities. 

Member Chan shared that her staff participated in a number of professional development trainings that resulted in improved parent and community engagement.  

Item 30: Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program, Senate Bill 472 (Chapter 524, Statutes of 2006): Approval of Training Providers and Training Curricula.

Item 31: Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program Senate Bill 472 (Chapter 524, Statutes of 2006): Approve Applications from Local Educational Agencies.
Item 32: California State Plan 1999-2009 for the Workforce Investment Act, Title II: Adult Education and Family Literacy Act: Extension and Updates.

Item 33: Assignment of Numbers for Charter School Petitions.

Item 34: Charter Schools: Nonclassroom-Based Funding Rates

Item 35: Public Charter Schools Grant Program: Approve Camptonville Academy as Dissemination Grant Awardee.
Item 36: No Child Left Behind Act of 2001: Appointment of Members to the Title I Committee of Practitioners.

Item 37: Curriculum Development and Supplemental Materials Commission: Appointment of a New Member.
Item 38: Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program, Senate Bill 472 (Chapter 524, Statutes of 2006): Appointment of New Members to Review Panel.
END OF CONSENT CALENDAR

Item 17: Legislative Update, including, but not Limited to, Information on the 2009-10 Session.

Presenter: Lupita Cortez Alcala, Director, Legislative Affairs, CDE, and Carol Bingham, Director, Fiscal Policy, CDE, presented on this item.
Ms. Alcala provided an update on a number of recently introduced legislative bills that would have a direct impact on the SBE. 
Ms. Bingham informed the board that a number of fiscal concerns had been addressed since the last board meeting. Specifically, the state Legislature passed a budget for both 2008-2009 and 2009-2010. Ms. Bingham reminded the board that the overall deficit was $41.6 billion over that two year-period and that the final fiscal proposal addressed that deficit through a combination of extending cuts and revenue increases and additional borrowing. Ms. Bingham explained that the spending cuts would further impact state education funding. Proposition 98 monies, for example, declined significantly this past year and would continue to be cut next year. In addition, Ms. Bingham noted that a change in the lottery system would eliminate lottery payments to public schools, which would instead receive an appropriation from the general fund, and Proposition 98 levels would be adjusted. She announced that the state Legislature deferred $2.9 billion in payments to schools from February to July. Finally, she noted that the cost-of-living adjustments initially provided in the budget act for general purpose money were eliminated. 

Ms. Bingham also stated that the budget bill eliminated the 24 month rule for the instructional materials funding program for a period through June 2010. After that, it is unknown what’s going to happen. Mr. Mitchell inquired as to what subject matter would be affected. Tom Adams, Director of Curriculum Frameworks and Instructional Resources Division stepped forward to explain that it only affects mathematics because reading/language arts requirements don’t kick in until 2010. Ms. Bingham stated that legislative staff were aware of this issue and planned for a policy bill to address it.

Ms. Bingham informed the board that CDE staff raised this issue with legislative staff and that they were assured that the state Legislature would create a policy bill to address these issues. 

Member Belisle expressed an interest in knowing, with all this flexibility and when schools and districts don’t have to meet the compliance rules of the program, how does that impact the department as to staffing and obligations for what they would normally be doing? How do you downsize in response to this, because it is a short term proposal. She indicated that the Board may want to have a conversation to understand what is happening. Superintendent O’Connell indicated he would keep the board informed as they make decisions to deal with the situation.
Public Comment: Public comment was received from Walter Richardson and Zella Knight, parents, Los Angeles Unified School District, and Lee Angela Reid from the Senate Office of Research. 

      No action was taken on this item. 

WAIVER REQUEST CONSENT MATTERS
The following waiver consent items, WC-1 through WC-13, were proposed for Waiver Request Consent Matters. 

Public Comment: Public comment was received from Larry Carlin, CTA, who spoke in opposition of WC-3, WC-11, and WC-12. 
ACTION: Member Chan moved to approve the staff recommendations for waiver consent items WC-1 through WC-13. Member Aschwanden seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 6-0 with 1 abstention to approve the motion. (Member Belisle was not present for the vote.)

Item WC-1: Request by six local educational agencies under the authority of California Education Code Section 60422(c) (1) through (3) to waive Education Code Section 60422(a), the “24 month rule,” for purchase of instructional materials after the adoption of a new list by the State Board of Education. Request is to delay the adoption of materials in Mathematics and Reading/Language Arts–English-Language Development (kindergarten through grade eight only) for 12 additional months.
Waiver Numbers: see attached list for list of specific school districts

(Recommended for APPROVAL)

Item WC-2: Request by seventeen local educational agencies under the authority of California Education Code Section 60422(c) (1) through (3) to waive Education Code Section 60422(a), the “24 month rule,” for purchase of instructional materials after the adoption of a new list by the State Board of Education. Request is to delay the adoption of materials in Reading/Language Arts–English-Language Development (kindergarten through grade eight only) for 12 additional months.
Waiver Numbers: see attached list for list of specific school districts.
(Recommended for APPROVAL)

Item WC-3: Request by St. Hope Public Schools under the authority of California Education Code Section 47612.6 to waive Education Code 47612.5(c), the audit penalty for offering less instructional time in the 2006-07 fiscal year than required for charter schools at Public School #7 for students in grade seven (shortfall of 9,870 minutes).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-4: Request by Roseville Joint Union High School District to waive portions of California Education Code Section 51222(a), the statutory minimum of 400 minutes of physical education required each ten days for students in grades seven through twelve in order to implement a block schedule at Oakmont High School, Granite Bay High School, Roseville High School, Woodcreek High School and Antelope High School.
(Recommended for APPROVAL)

Item WC-5: Request by the San Jose Unified School District to waive portions of California Education Code Section 52055.740(a), regarding class size reduction requirements under the Quality Education Investment Act, that these funded schools reduce their class sizes by an average of 5 students per class by the end of the 2010-11 school year for Selma Olinder Elementary School (Fifth grade classes only, request ratio from 17:1 to 22:1).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-6: Request by Newhall Elementary School District to waive all of California Education Code sections 17473 and 17474 and portions of 17466 and 17472 regarding competitive bidding process for the lease of a surplus property (an unused auditorium and adjacent warehouse on the campus of Newhall Elementary School). The district wishes to form a long-term lease and partnership with a local arts organization, Canyon Theatre Company. 
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-7: Request by Irvine Unified School District to waive portions of California Education Code sections 17466, 17472 and 17475 and all of 17473, 17474, which are specific statutory provisions for the Sale and Lease of Surplus Property. Approval of the waiver would allow the district to sell two pieces of property using a broker and a "request for proposal" process, thereby maximizing the proceeds from the sale. The district properties for which the waiver is requested are the Alderwood Property and the Vista Verde Property.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-8: Request by Capistrano Unified School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, to allow a reduction in the number and composition of members required for a schoolsite council for a small independent study school (Capistrano Home Outreach Option for Student Education School).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-9: Request by Tahoe-Truckee Joint Unified School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, to allow a reduction in the number and composition of members required for a schoolsite council for a small alternative high school (Cold Stream Alternative School).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-10: Request by Santa Ana Unified School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, allowing one schoolsite council to function for two schools: George Washington Carver Elementary and Lydia Romero-Cruz Elementary Schools.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-11: Request by Cypress Elementary School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 56101 and California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 3100 to waive Education Code Section 56362(c), allowing the caseload of the resource specialist to exceed the maximum caseload of 28 by no more than 4 students (32 maximum). Karen Shurtleff assigned at Cawthon Elementary School.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item WC-12: Request by El Segundo Unified School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 56101 and California Code of Regulations Title 5, Section 3100 to waive Education Code  Section 56362(c), allowing the caseload of the resource specialist to exceed the maximum caseload of 28 by no more than 4 students (32 maximum). Beth Katz assigned at Richmond Elementary School.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS) 
Item WC-13: Request by six local educational agencies to waive the State Testing Apportionment Information Report deadline of December 31st in the California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 11517.5(b)(1)(A) regarding the California English Language Development Test, or Title 5, Section 1225(b)(2)(A) regarding the California High School Exit Examination, or Title 5, Section 862(c)(2)(A) regarding the Standardized Testing and Reporting Program. 
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

PROPOSED WAIVER CONSENT MATTERS

The following were proposed for Waiver Request Consent Matters; W-1, W-4, W-5, W-8 through W-10, W-12, W-14 through W-27, W-29.
Public Comment: Public comment was received from Eric Premack, Charter Schools Development Center on item W-4. Larry Carlin, CTA spoke on W-8 and W-9, expressing his concerns regarding the rules for this waiver. Ms. Pinegar informed the board that a statute does in fact allow for this waiver and that was the criteria CDE used to take a position on the waiver. Bill Ring, parent, LAUSD expressed his concerns regarding W-15 conditions and asked the school district to provide public input into the process.

ACTION: Member Jones moved to approve the staff recommendations for the proposed waiver consent matters: W-1, W-4, W-5, W-8 through W-10, W-12, W-14 through W-27, W-29. Member  Noonan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 6-0 with 1 abstention  to approve the motion. (Member Belisle was not present for the vote.)

Item W-1: Request by Fresno Unified School District to waive California Education Code Section 44510(c)(4) to allow 35 administrators to be given administrator training through AB 430, because although their job title is not "vice principal", they act in that capacity in the district.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-4: Request by Lennox Elementary School District, a district serving kindergarten through grade twelve, to waive California Education Code Section 47605(a)(6) to allow the district to renew the charter of the Animo Leadership Charter High School, a charter school serving grades nine through twelve.
Waiver Number: 9-1-2009
(Recommended for APPROVAL) EC 33051(b) (formerly 33051 (c)) will apply
Item W-5: Request by Sacramento City Unified School District for a renewal waiver of California Education Code Section 48661(a) to permit the collocation of Success Academy, a community day school, on the same site as the Marian Anderson Therapeutic Center (serving students in grades one through seven).
Waiver Number: 8-1-2009
(Recommended for APPROVAL) EC 33051(b) (formerly 33051(c)) will apply 
Item W-8: Request by Momentum Middle Charter School under the authority of California Education Code Section 47612.6 to waive Education Code Section 47612.5(c), the audit penalty in the 2006-07 fiscal year for offering less instructional time than required for charter schools (shortfall 7,301 minutes).
Waiver Number: 7-11-2008
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS) 
Item W-9: Request by St. HOPE Public Schools for Sacramento Charter High School under the authority of California Education Code Section 47612.6 to waive Education Code Section 47612.5(c), the audit penalty in the 2006-07 fiscal year for offering less instructional time than required for charter schools at Sacramento Charter High School for students in grades nine through twelve (shortfall of 5,954 minutes).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)
Item W-10: Request by Inyo County Office of Education to waive portions of California Education Code Section 48645.2(b), to allow Inyo County Superintendent of Schools to contract with Bishop Union High School District to provide educational services to the Juvenile Hall School located within the Owens Valley Unified School District.
(Recommended for APPROVAL) EC 33051(b) (formerly 33051(c)) will apply
Item W-12: Request by Dunsmuir Joint Union High School District to waive a portion of California Education Code Section 35330(d), to authorize expenditure of school district funds for students to travel to Oregon, to experience the Ashland Shakespeare Festival.
(Recommended for APPROVAL) EC 33051(b) (formerly 33051(c)) will apply 
Item W-14: Request by Planada Elementary School District to waive California Education Code (EC) Section 15102, to allow the district to exceed its bonding limit of 1.25 percent of the taxable asessed value of property. (Requesting 1.55 percent).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-15: Request by Los Angeles Unified School District for a renewal waiver of portions of California Education Code Section 15282, regarding term limits for members of a Citizens' Oversight Committee for all construction bonds in the district. 
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-16: Request by Montebello Unified School District to waive portions of California Education Code Section 15282, regarding term limits for members of a Citizens' Oversight Committee for all construction bonds in the district.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-17: Request by Plumas Unified School District to waive portions of California Education Code Section 15282, regarding term limits for members of a Citizens' Oversight Committee for all construction bonds in the district.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-18: Request by the governing boards of four San Joaquin Valley area school districts to waive portions of California Education Code sections, 5019, 5021, and 5030, and all of Section 5020 that require a district-wide election to establish new trustee areas.
(Recommended for APPROVAL)

Item W-19: Request by Bridgeville Elementary School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, to allow a reduction in the number and composition of members required for a schoolsite council for a small elementary school (Bridgeville Elementary School).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-20: Request by Dunsmuir Joint Union High School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, to allow a reduction in the number and composition of members required for a schoolsite council for a small regular high school (Dunsmuir High School).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-21: Request by Tahoe-Truckee Joint Unified School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, to allow a reduction in the number and composition of members required for a schoolsite council for a small continuation high school (Sierra Continuation High School).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-22: Request by Los Molinos Unified School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, allowing one schoolsite council to function for two schools: Los Molinos Elementary School and Los Molinos Elementary Community Day School.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-23: Request by Merced County Office of Education under the authority of California Education Code Section 52863 for a waiver of Education Code Section 52852, allowing one schoolsite council to function for four schools: Valley Court and Community School, Valley Los Banos Community Day School, Valley Atwater Community Day School, and Merced County Juvenile Hall School
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-24: Request by Berkeley Unified School District to waive California Education Code Section 56366.1(a), the requirement for state certification to allow an uncertified out-of-state nonpublic school, Perkins School for the Blind, located in Waterman, Massachusetts, to provide services to one special education student.
(Recommended for APPROVAL)

Item W-25: Request by Chino Valley Unified School District to waive California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 3051.16(b)(3), the requirement that educational interpreters for deaf and hard of hearing pupils meet minimum qualifications as of July 1, 2008, to allow Nadine Acosta and Danielle Romine to continue to provide services to students until June 30, 2009, under a remediation plan to complete those minimum requirements.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-26: Request by Desert Sands Unified School District to waive California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 3051.16(b)(1), the requirement that educational interpreters for deaf and hard of hearing pupils meet minimum qualifications as of July 1, 2008, to allow Francine Garza, Martin Coogan, Guadalupe Leon, Kimberly Tingle, Rebecca Wilms, and Debra Hale to continue to provide services to students until June 30, 2009, under a remediation plan to complete the minimum qualifications as set by California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 3051.16(b)(1).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-27: Request by Chino Valley Unified School District to waive California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 3043(d) which requires a minimum of 20 school days of attendance (with varied minutes depending on grade level of students) for an extended school year (summer school) for special education students.
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)

Item W-29: Request by San Luis Obispo County Office of Education, under the authority of California Education Code Section 41344.3, for a retroactive waiver of the audit penalty for the 2006-07 fiscal year of Education Code 60119 regarding the annual public hearing and board resolution on the sufficiency and asufficiency and availability of textbooks and instructional materials for all students at all grade levels and subjects.
(Recommended for APPROVAL)

END OF CONSENT WAIVERS
NON-CONSENT WAIVERS

Item W-2: Request by Corona-Norco Unified School District to waive portions of California Education Code Section 37254 (c) and (d)(1), to allow the district to use California High School Exit Exam Supplemental Intensive Instruction Program funds, the flexibility to begin providing intervention services to students at-risk, before they fail one or both sections of the exam.
Waiver Number: 30-12-2008
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS) EC 33051(b) (formerly 33051(c)) will apply 
Presenter: Judy Pinegar, Education Administrator I, Waiver Office, CDE, presented on this item.
J.T. Lawrence, Director, Standards and Assessment Division, CDE, informed the board that the school district requested this waiver to support all at-risk students when it came to preparing them for the CAHSEE. Debora Merle, Executive Director, SBE, explained that this item would normally be on consent but that the board was discussing it because it was the first time this type of waiver had been presented.
President Mitchell explained that they were trying to use the funds in a proactive way to meet the bar of the CAHSEE. 

ACTION: Member Chan moved to approve the staff recommendation. Member Aschwanden seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-0 with 1 abstention to approve the motion.
Item W-3: Request by Long Beach Unified School District to waive portions of California Education Code Section 37254 (c) and (d)(1), to allow the district to use California High School Exit Exam Supplemental Intensive Instruction Program funds, the flexibility to begin providing intervention services to students at risk, before they fail one or both sections of the exam.
Waiver Number: 39-12-2008
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS) EC 33051(b) (formerly 33051(c)) will apply 
Presenter: Judy Pinegar, Education Administrator I, Waiver Office, CDE, presented on this item.
ACTION: Member Chan moved to approve staff recommendations. Member Noonan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-0 with 1 abstention to approve the motion.
Item W-6: Request by Inglewood Unified School District to waive California Education Code Section 52055.55(c), to allow Morningside High School to exit secondary sanctions of the Immediate Intervention/Underperforming Schools Program after one year because they now have two consecutive years of  growth on the Academic Performance Index scores (counting the last year of the previous cycle and the first year of the two-year secondary sanctions).
(Recommended for APPROVAL WITH CONDITIONS)
Presenter: Judy Pinegar, Education Administrator I, Waiver Office, CDE, presented on this item.
ACTION: Member Williams moved to approve staff recommendations. Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted,  by roll call, 6-0 with 2 abstentions to approve the motion. 
Item W-7: Request by North Monterey County Unified School District under the authority of California Education Code Section 60422(c)(1) through (3) to waive Education Code Section 60422(a), the “24 month rule,” for purchase of instructional materials after the adoption of a new list by the State Board of Education. Request is to delay the adoption of materials in Reading/Language Arts-English-Language Development (kindergarten through grade eight only) for 12 additional months.
(Recommended for DENIAL)
Presenter: Judy Pinegar, Education Administrator I, Waiver Office, CDE and Curriculum Framework and Instructional Resources Division, CDE, presented on this item. 
Linda Mann, Associate Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, North Monterey County Unified School District, speaking in support of the waiver, asked the board for an additional year to implement the Reading/Language Arts-English-Language Development. Ms. Mann explained to the board the work she and her colleagues were doing in the area of professional development, curriculum and instruction, and best practices regarding the use of data. 

President Mitchell thanked Ms. Mann for her update but expressed concerns he had for her district, noting that the CDE and board took great efforts to create tools that helped school districts in this area. 
Ms. Mann explained that she had concerns in adopting a new set of materials as her teachers were just becoming familiar with the latest adoption. 


Member Noonan asked Ms. Mann to explain how this waiver would improve the situation for her district’s English language learner (ELL) students. Ms. Mann explained that the waiver would allow her to focus on instructional strategies instead of having teachers learning to implement new materials. Ms. Mann noted for the record that the school district refined its programs for English language learners based on the English Language Development (ELD) framework. 

ACTION: Member Noonan moved to support the staff recommendation to deny the waiver. Member Williams seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-0 with 1 abstention to approve the motion.
Item W-11: Request by Long Beach Unified School District to waive California Education Code Section 99237(a)(1), regarding the SB 472 Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program so that the district may bypass the "provider" approval process and conduct trainings once it can certify that its training curriculum is based on a previously approved training model.
(Recommended for DENIAL)
Presenter: Judy Pinegar, Education Administrator I, Waiver Office, CDE, introduced this item.
Phil Lafontaine, Director of Professional Development and Curriculum Support Division, CDE, informed the board that CDE staff suggested denial on this item after carefully addressing the issue of precedence. While waivers do not set precedence, Mr. Lafontaine expressed his concerns that school districts would follow this matter and make subsequent similar requests. 

Christopher J. Steinhauser, Superintendent, Long Beach Unified School District.  Mr. Steinhauser informed the board that these trainings were disappointing because while they were high quality, everyone was at different levels. He noted that his school district was the recent recipient of an award for its use of data. 
Member Chan expressed her concerns in denying this waiver given that the board had asked the two school districts, Fresno Unified School District and Long Beach Unified School District, for creative waiver recommendations. 

Member Jones echoed Member Chan’s comments and noted for the record that he would support this creativity so long as the school districts were accountable to the SBE. Member Noonan inquired about the school district’s ELL population. Mr. Steinhauser explained that approximately twenty-five percent of his students were ELLs. 
ACTION: Member Williams moved to approve the waiver, subject to Long Beach Unifed School District coming back before the SBE for annual reporting at least over two test cycles, and report out how the expenditures were made, and the results of the classroom which will focus on the aggregate and cover all subgroups.

Member Belisle seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-1 with 1 abstention to approve the waiver with the above conditions.
Item W-13: Request by Los Angeles Unified School District to waive California Education Code Section 52055.750(a)(9) regarding class size reduction requirements under the Quality Education Investment Act, in order to allow funds from seven Quality Education Investment Act schools to follow identified students who will be transferring to nine newly constructed schools to ensure they will not lose the benefits of the Quality Education Investment Act program.  
(Recommended for DENIAL) 
Presenter: Judy Pinegar, Education Administrator I, Waiver Office, CDE, presented on this item.
President Mitchell reminded the board that it failed to act at the last meeting and explained that if it didn’t act at this meeting then the waiver would be granted for one year. 

Jim Morris, Chief of Staff, Los Angeles Unified School District spoke on behalf of the school district. Mr. Morris informed the board that Mayor Antonio Villaraigosa, Superintendent Roy Cortines, and local education stakeholders supported this waiver request. Mr. Morris introduced Abigail Rosela, Student Body President, Edward Roybal High School. Ms. Rosela spoke to the issue of higher education opportunities and access to counselors. 

Finally, Mr. Morris spoke to the board’s concern regarding the need to have a plan in which to implement the waiver and explained that the school district placed strict requirements on how the money would be used. 

Public Comment: 

Public comment in support of the waiver was received from Walter Richardson, Bill Ring and Zella Knight, parents, LAUSD; Peggy Barber, Government Relations Coordinator, LAUSD; and Greg Solovich, UTLA. 

Public comment against the waiver was received from Pixie Hayward-Schickele, CTA. Ms. Hayward-Schickele expressed her concerns in granting the waiver in light of the Quality Education Investment Act (QEIA) decision. 
Member Chan asked to review the rules regarding the denial of waivers. Following Ms. Pinegar’s briefing on the rules of denying waivers, Member Chan inquired into the demographics of the schools in question. 

President Mitchell reminded the board of Member Bersin’s concerns expressed at the January board meeting in light of the fact that he couldn’t attend this month’s board meeting. President Mitchell noted that Member Bersin argued that this waiver was unlike other waivers in that the issues being presented were based on a settlement with a careful agreement that became law regarding the distribution of monies, eligibility of schools, and the contemplation of use of monies. President Mitchell praised the work of the school district but he stressed that the board should not grant this waiver.


Member Noonan echoed President Mitchell’s comments. 

Member Belisle pointed out that Assemblywoman Brownlee is carrying AB8, which proposes that the student-weighted funding follow the children. She noted that it hasn’t been taken up this year and was also tried last year with President Mitchell’s commission’s support, as well as her own. Member Belisle further pointed out that for many programs, such as EIA and TIG, funding is put in place and frozen at a point in time. She further stated that all those involved are aware that this is how these things play out. She noted that she was all for changing the system and the board should look at how it could engage to achieve the result of future money following the kids. However taking just take one piece of the whole funding stream will create trouble and hurt children more than helping them. 
Member Belisle strongly urged the board to deny this waiver. She explained that the QEIA law is directly tied to a settlement agreement and that granting the waiver could impact not only that settlement agreement but the current budget agreement as well.  
President Mitchell indicated his agreement with the comments made by Member Belisle and noted that this program was not about a specific amount of money being set aside for underserved students, but that is was designed to serve a very specific end under very stringent rules that were agreed to by the Governor and those who brought the lawsuit against the state. Along with Member Belisle, he urged the board to deny the waiver.

ACTION: Member Aschwanden moved to support staff recommendation to deny the waiver. Member Belisle seconded the motion. The board voted 5-2 with 1 abstention. The motion failed. 
Member Belisle later moved to reconsider the original motion. President Mitchell seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 6-2 on whether to reconsider the orginal motion.
Member Aschwanden moved the orginal motion to support staff recommendation to deny the waiver. Member Belisle seconded the motion. The board voted 5-2 with 1 abstention. The motion failed. 

Item W-28: Request by Solano County Office of Education under the authority of California Education Code Section 56101 and California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Section 3100 to waive Education Code Section 56362(c), allowing the caseload of the resource specialist to exceed the maximum caseload of 28 by no more than 4 students (32 maximum). Fred Giordano assigned at Solano County Juvenile Detention Facility.
(Recommended for DENIAL)
Presenter: Judy Pinegar, Education Administrator I, Waiver Office, CDE introduced this item.
Mary Hudler, Director, Special Education Division, CDE, explained to the board that the Solano County Office of Education sought to increase the current number of students attending their county’s juvenile detention center by four students. Ms. Hudler explained that the population of students attending this facility was not properly served. Ms. Hudler also noted that after extensive data monitoring within a two-month period, her staff noted 16 days in which the center was significantly over caseload. For these reasons, CDE staff asked the board to deny the waiver. 

Public Comment: Public comment was received from Larry Carlin, CTA, who supported the denial of this waiver. 
ACTION: Member Noonan moved to support the staff recommendation to deny the waiver. Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-0 with 1 abstention to deny the waiver. 
Item 16: 2008-12 California State Plan for Career Technical Education Amendment and a Revision of California State Board of Education Waiver Policy: Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Education Improvement Act: Consortium Requirement for Minimum Allocation.

Presenter: Patrick Ainsworth, Director, Secondary, Postsecondary and Adult Leadership Division, CDE, presented on this item. 
ACTION: Member Aschwanden moved to approve an amendment to the 2008-2012 California State Plan for Career Technical Education (State Plan) and directed staff to transmit the amended State Plan to the U.S. Department of Education (ED) for approval by the April 1, 2009, deadline. Additionally, the State Board of Education approved the revision to the Waiver Policy: Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Education Improvement Act: Consortium Requirement for Minimum Allocation. Member Noonan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to approve the motion. 
Item 10:  See Item 10 first day of the meeting.
Item 12:  No Child Left Behind Act of 2001: Supplemental Educational Services: Approve Commencement of 45-day Comment Period for Proposed Changes to the California Code of Regulations, Title 5 Sections 13075.1 Through 13075.5.

Presenter: Fred Balcom, Director, Accountability and Improvement Division, CDE, presented on this item.
Mr. Balcom explained to the board that CDE staff continues to make great strides in learning more information about those schools in Program Improvement status and what they as CDE staff could do regarding best practices for ensuring the best providers. Mr. Balcom also stated that there are new federal regulations regarding Supplemental Educational Services and that CDE staff does not want to duplicate these regulations. In addition, Mr. Balcom informed the board that CDE staff would brief the Title I Committee of Practitioners next Friday, March 20, 2009. The public is invited to provide input within the 45-day process. 

Member Belisle raised a number of clarification issues with the language used in this item. She requested that various changes be made to the proposed regulations. In particular, on page 2 or 12, line 14, she asked that the words “not operating as an LEA” be added after the words “charter schools” and that the definition of small group be deleted from line 22.
Public Comment: Sal Villasenor, Legislative Advocate, Association of California School Administrators, noted for the record that the association supported the work and asked the board to make sure assurances were put in place that prevented the state from approving SES providers that may have lost approval status in other states. In addition, SES providers should understand the needs of English language learners and special needs students. 
ACTION: Member Belisle moved to approve the staff recommendation with the inclusion of the proposed changes, more specifically to: 
· Approve the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking

· Approve the Initial Statement of Reasons

· Approve the proposed regulations with the following changes: on page 2 of 12, line 14, add the words, “not operating as an LEA” after the words “charter schools” and delete line 22, the definition of small group.
· Direct CDE to commence the rulemaking process

Member Chan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 8-0 to approve the motion. 
Item 10: See Item 10 first day of the meeting.
Item 14:  Standardized Testing and Reporting Program: Adoption of Performance Level Descriptors for the California Alternate Performance Assessment for English–Language Arts and Mathematics, Levels I–V, and Science Levels I, III, IV, and V.
Presenter: J.T. Lawrence, Director, Standards and Assessment Division, CDE presented on this item.
Public Comment: Public comment was received from Oretha Harthgrow, retired mathematics teacher and American Association of Retired Persons member, who spoke in support of the recommendation.  
Member Chan requested that Mr. Lawrence share this information with the Advisory Commission on Special Education. 

ACTION: Member Chan moved to approve the State Superintendent of Public Instruction’s (SSPI’s) proposed performance level descriptors (PLDs) for the California Alternate Performance Assessment (CAPA) for English–Language Arts and Mathematics, Levels I–V, and Science Levels I, III, IV, and V for submission to the United States Department of Education for its assessment peer review. Member Noonan seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 7-0 with 1 abstention to approve the motion.
Item 15:  Standardized Testing and Reporting Program: The Approval of Performance Standards (Levels) for the Standards-based Tests in Spanish for Reading/Language Arts and the Standards-based Tests in Spanish for Mathematics in Grades Two, Three, and Four.
Presenter: J.T. Lawrence, Director, Standards and Assessment Division, CDE, presented on this item.

Mr. Lawrence provided an overview of how the CDE addressed the setting of performance levels. Mr. Lawrence explained that the process for measuring cut scores differs slightly. 
Public comment: Public comment was received from Lauri Burnham representing both Californians Together and the California Association for Bilingual Education; Doug McRae, consultant; and Roger Yoho, Corona-Norco Unified School District. Ms. Burnham announced the organizations’ support to the SSPI regarding the proposed standards and for the planned regional hearings. Mr. McRae expressed to the board his concerns that the setting of performance levels wasn’t done correctly. In addition, Mr. McRae brought up the validity requirement. Mr. Yoho encouraged the board to move forward with the SES cut points. 

President Mitchell asked Mr. Lawrence to speak to the comparability issues Mr. McRae raised. Mr. Lawrence explained that the test in question wasn’t created for federal or state accountability purposes. It was instead designed to test against the state’s standards, as per board approval. Mr. Lawrence explained that should the board decide they’d like to compare information in the future, that CDE staff could prepare some suggestion on best ways in which to conduct this type of comparability study. 
Member Chan expressed her concerns regarding the impact on third-grade students.

ACTION: Member Chan moved to approve the State Superintendent of Public Instruction’s (SSPI) proposed performance standards (levels) for the Standards-based Tests in Spanish (STS) for Reading/Language Arts (RLA) and the STS for Mathematics in grades two, three, and four, and directs CDE staff to conduct regional public hearings on the proposed performance standards (levels). Member Aschwanden seconded the motion. The board voted, by roll call, 6-0 with 2 abstentions, to approve the motion. Members Angelis and Belisle abstained.
Item 13:  No Child Left Behind Act of 2001: Local Educational Agencies in Program Improvement Corrective Action (2007-08): Report on Activities in Seven Local Educational Agencies Assigned Intensive Technical Assistance.

Presenter: Fred Balcom, Director, Accountability and Improvement Division, CDE,  presented on this item.
No action was taken on this item. 

Item 21: California High School Exit Examination: Program Update, Including, but not Limited to, Results for July 2008 through December 2008 Administrations; 2007-08 Waiver Data Collection; Assembly Bill 2040.

Presenter: J.T. Lawrence, Director, Standards and Assessment Division, CDE, presented on this item.

Mr. Lawrence spoke to the board about the latest Human Resources Research Organization (HMRRO) test results, which included data from students with disabilities. Mr. Lawrence updated the board as to the number of waivers included in this item. Lastly, he addressed the progress of the AB 2040 panel, noting that CDE staff received over 100 applications and would provide an update at the May 6-7, 2009, board meeting. 
Public Comment: Public comment was received from Lauri Burnham representing both Californians Together and CABE. 

Member Chan thanked Mr. Lawrence for his update but explained that she had concerns with the data for special education students. Member Chan asked for clarification regarding the numbers on Attachment 2, Page 1 of 1. Mr. Lawrence explained that these numbers reflected data collected from school districts. Mr. Lawrence further explained that the data collected represented approximately 90 to 95 percent of schools that provided this information, noting that it was strictly voluntary for schools to participate. He went on to explain that these numbers represented special education students that passed the California High School Exit Examination (CAHSEE) and those earning high-school diplomas. He pointed out the difference in totals were helpful in identifying those who passed the CAHSEE and received diplomas but did not pass their local school district graduation requirements. Lastly, Mr. Lawrence explained that he would speak with Mary Hudler, Director, Special Education Division, CDE, regarding these latest findings. 
No action was taken on this item.

Item 22: High Priority Schools Grant Program: Possible Actions Related to the Stone Corral Elementary School Based on a Failure to Show Significant Growth

   This item was pulled from the agenda.
Item 18: Update on Issues Related to California’s Implementation of No Child Left Behind and Other Federal Programs.
Presenter: Fred Balcom, Director, Accountability and Improvement Division, CDE, presented on this item.

Mr. Balcom informed the board that CDE was responding to two issues. The first issue was regarding California’s request to the U.S. Department of Education for a waiver of the Tydings Amendment for Title I set-aside funds. He explained that currently, CDE is carrying over 12.5 million dollars, and as of today, the department has not yet received a final determination from the U.S. Department of Education regarding the waiver request.

The second issue concerns the intent to withhold $1 million in Title I, Part A, administrative funds by departing U.S. Assistant Secretary of Education Kerri Briggs. We requested that the federal government not withhold these funds and our request was forwarded to the Office of Administrative Law and a stay on that proposed action was approved. Therefore, we will continue to be able to use these funds pending further action by the new Secretary of Education. 
        No action was taken on this item.

Item 19: California English Language Development Test: Program Update, Including, but not Limited to, Kindergarten to Grade One Early Literacy Assessment, Upcoming Public Release of Preliminary Annual Assessment Administration Number Totals for 2008-09, and Announcement of New Contractor.
Presenter: J.T. Lawrence, Director, Standards and Assessment Division, CDE, presented on this item.

No action was taken on this item.

Item 20: Standardized Testing and Reporting: Program Update, Including, but not Limited to, the 2009 California Writing Standards Tests, Grades Four and Seven; Released Test Questions; the 2009 Pre-Test Workshops; and 2008 California Modified Assessment Proficiency Level Results by Disability.
Presenter: J.T. Lawrence, Director, Standards and Assessment Division, CDE, presented on this item.
Mr. Lawrence informed the board that the writing tests were administered last week and explained that he would provide a demonstration of the exemplars at the May 6-7 board meeting. In addition, Mr. Lawrence explained that CDE staff continued to conduct outreach and would use this information to fine tune the questions. 

No action was taken on this item.

Item W-13 
See Item W-13 Above
***ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING***
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